Town Board Meeting Minutes

Monday, May 6, 2013 at the Rockland Town Hall

Called to order by Chairman Cashman at 7:35 p.m.

Adjourned at 9:18 p.m.
The Clerk, Treasurer, and all Town Board members were present.  Also present were Steve Ganders, Bob Gerbers, Terry Vertz, Rachel Johnson, Keith Isley and Deb Duquaine.  Clerk Charette verified that the meeting was properly noticed; the agenda was presented after the pledge of allegiance was recited.
April 1, 2013 Town Board Minutes
M/M by Chairman Cashman to approve the April 1, 2013 minutes as presented; seconded by Supervisor Van Vonderen.  Motion carried by voice vote.
April 23, 2013 Town Board Minutes
M/M by Chairman Cashman to approve the April 23, 2013 minutes as presented; seconded by Supervisor Van Vonderen.  Motion carried by voice vote.
April 23, 2013 Planning Commission minutes
Chairman Cashman asked that Item 13.b. on the agenda be moved to be read by the Clerk Charette at this time since it contained relevant information to Item 6.  No objection was made to the change.  Clerk Charette read the minutes from the April 23, 2013, meeting, and they are attached hereto as reference to Item 6-CSM R-275- Duane Tetzlaff Property.
M/M by Chairman Cashman to accept and receive the April 23, 2013, Planning Commission minutes; seconded by Supervisor Van Vonderen.  Motion carried by voice vote.
Approval of CSM R-275

The Board reviewed the revised CSM dated April 10, 2013, provided by Applicant, Duane Tetzlaff.  Per the Planning Commission minutes that had been read by Clerk Charette, they recommended approval of Tetzlaff’s revised CSM with the three revisions stated and with the condition that the CSM be in compliance with all other local, county, and state laws.  Supervisor Schwalbach asked if the restrictive covenants are part of the revised CSM.  Chairman Cashman affirmed that they are.  
Supervisor Van Vonderen asked that the revisions and condition be forwarded to Steve Zeitler for revision and then sent back to Clerk Charette prior to final recording.

M/M by Chairman Cashman to approve CSM R-275 dated April 10, 2013, with the three revisions and the condition that the CSM be in compliance with all local, county and state laws, as recommended by the Planning Commission on April 23, 2013; seconded by Supervisor Van Vonderen.  Motion carried by voice vote.

Appointments to Board of Review
a. Clerk Charette read ordinance appointing Mary Van Dyck to the Rockland Board of Review as a regular member.

M/M by Chairman Cashman to appoint Mary Van Dyck to the Rockland Board of Review as a regular member for the year 2013 and for each succeeding year until rescinded by the Board; Supervisor Van Vonderen seconded.  Motion passed by voice vote.

b. Clerk Charette read ordinance appointing Toni Carter to the Rockland Board of Review as an alternate member.
M/M by Chairman Cashman to appoint Toni Carter to the Rockland Board of Review as an alternate member for the year 2013 and for each succeeding year until rescinded by the Board; Supervisor Glen Schwalbach seconded.  Motion passed by voice vote.

Appointments to Board of Appeals
a. Steve Gander

M/M by Chairman Cashman to appoint Steve Gander to the Rockland Board of Appeals as a regular member for a three year term commencing on April 1, 2013; Supervisor Glen Schwalbach seconded.  Motion passed by voice vote.
b.  Terry Schneider

M/M by Chairman Cashman to appoint Terry Schneider to the Rockland Board of Appeals as a regular member for a three year term commencing on April 1, 2013; Supervisor Van Vonderen seconded.  Motion passed by voice vote.

Removal of Seasonal Weight Limits

M/M by Chairman Cashman to remove the seasonal weight limits on town roads effective immediately; seconded by Supervisor Van Vonderen.  Motion carried by voice vote.
April 26, 2013, road tour and proposed projects
Chairman Cashman informed the Board that John Delmar from Scott Construction was unable to put the materials together in time for the meeting.  He will complete that prior to the May 21, 2013, meeting for the Board to review.

Working Lands Initiative
Supervisor Van Vonderen informed the Board that the Planning Commission reviewed the draft of the WLI at their last meeting.  Questions arose which were directed to Aaron Schuette of Brown County Planning.  He has responded and Supervisor Van Vonderen will report his responses to the Planning Commission at their May 23, 2013, meeting.  Supervisor Van Vonderen will also confirm and coordinate the overall process with Aaron.

Wind Turbines Report

Supervisor Schwalbach informed the Board that Representatives Weininger and Jacque have made a motion to add money in the budget for the support of epidemiological studies.  
PSCW has been asked to reconsider a wind farm on the western part of the state.

Building and zoning reports by Bob Gerbers
Permits:

There were two permits issued in April.  One permit was for a service repair.  The second permit was for a sign on Eiler Road.    
Vacation of Brush Line Trail
Gerbers explained that Keith Isley, 3989 Willow Tree Lane, would like to build an accessory building on his property.  However, the road dedicated as Brush Line Trail, which runs on the north side of his property, will not allow him to build the building on the location where he wants because of the forty foot setback requirements.  Isley has asked whether Brush Line Trail could be vacated since it was never developed.

Chairman Cashman explained that when that area was developed the lots located on Willow Tree had a minimum lot size requirement of two acres.  He said that Brush Line Trail was dedicated in case the forty acres adjoining the Willow Creek subdivision to the East ever got developed.

Deb DuQuaine, 3897 Willow Tree Lane, stated that she thought the road had been dedicated because, per town ordinance, it had to be used as a fire lane and that the Diedrick property needed an out lot if it was ever developed.  She asked whether her property would be affected or how it would be affected if the road was vacated.  She stated that when they built their home in 1992, Brush Line Trail had already been dedicated.

Based upon the discussion, the Board decided it needed to research a number of issues before making any decisions.   They will do so and address this at a future meeting.
Hernandez & Leick properties.
Chairman Cashman asked Gerbers whether he had communicated with the Hernandez property and the Leick property.  Gerbers has not heard back from either.  He will contact them again.
M/M by Chairman Cashman to receive and place report on file; seconded by Supervisor Van Vonderen.  Motion carried by voice vote.
Chairman’s Report

Chairman Cashman informed the Board that drivers have done more damage in the ditches of Ledge Crest Road and Brian Lasee’s field near Sportsman’s Club on Saturday, May 4, 2013.  Sheriff’s Department should be contacted if a citizen witnesses such actions.
The Town Board conducted its road tour on April 26, 2013.  The list of future projects will be provided at the Board’s next meeting.

Chairman Cashman also stated that there were holes repaired at Ledge Crest Road and Ledgeview Road.
Treasurer’s Report
Treasurer Van Dyck presented her report to the Board and mentioned that town hall rentals are up from last year.  No questions asked.

M/M by Chairman Cashman to receive and place report on file; seconded by Supervisor Van Vonderen.  Motion carried by voice vote.

Announcements and Correspondence

The following announcements were made:

1. There is a town advisory meeting on Monday, May 20, 2013, for all local representatives to attend so the next Town Board meeting will take place on Tuesday, May 21, 2013, rather than Monday, May 20, 2013.
2. The Town will be closing its PO Box in the next month and be using its 1712 Bob-Bea-Jan Road address to have mail delivered.

3. The town hall will get its own garbage and recycling containers to utilize.

4. Treasurer Van Dyck is researching replacement flags for the town hall.

5. Treasurer Van Dyck reported complaints about Harter’s service.  The use of their existing truck is causing litter to be strewn on the roadways and ditches.  Chairman Cashman and Treasurer Van Dyck to contact Harter’s.

6. Steve Gander stated that the Brown County Planning Commission will have a decision made on the southern bypass issue by the end of the year.

7. Supervisor Schwalbach stated that the DNR approved the McCotchin pond.  He is getting clarification on certain issues.

Items for future meetings
Town road repair projects; Hendrick’s conditional use permit public hearing; next meeting Tuesday, May 21, 2013.

Public comment
None.  
Approval of Voucher in Payment of Bills
M/M by Chairman Cashman to approve voucher totaling payments of  $82.478.09 which included two electronic payments, checks 8058 through 8093, and no voided checks; seconded by Supervisor Van Vonderen.  Motion carried by voice vote.
Adjournment
M/M by Chairman Cashman to adjourn; seconded by Supervisor Van Vonderen.  Motion carried by voice vote.

All minutes have been taken truthfully and honestly and to the best of my knowledge and ability.

Jann B. Charette,
Town Clerk
Minutes approved as written / with corrections (strike one) by the Town Board on Tuesday, May 21, 2013.

Dennis J. Cashman
Town Chairman
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